

Item 4

Draft MINUTES of the SURREY HILLS AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 13:30 on 8 March 2023 at Dorking Halls, Dorking. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 7 June 2023.)
PRESENT:
Chair:

Kathy Atkinson


Independent



Core Members:

Councillor Susan Parker*

Guildford Borough Council (Vice-Chair)
Councillor Marisa Heath*

Surrey County Council

Councillor Rosemary Absalom
Reigate and Banstead Borough Council Councillor Ruth Reed* 

Waverley Borough Council
Councillor Claire Malcomson
Mole Valley District Council

Stephen Rudd


Natural England

Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Delivery Partners:

Gordon Jackson*
Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund
Simon Whalley*
Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company
Advisory Members:

Kristina Kenworthy


Campaign to Protect Rural England

Romy Gue



National Farmers’ Union

Mike Waite



Surrey Wildlife Trust

Lucy Charman*


Country Land and Business Association
Observer:

Ali Clarke



Surrey Hills Arts
Apologies: 
Catherine Sayer


Tandridge District Council

Alistair Burtenshaw

Surrey Hills Arts 

Tim Bamford


Country Land and Business Association
In attendance:
Rob Fairbanks


Surrey Hills AONB Director

Emma Cole



Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead

Carolyn McKenzie*
Director, Environment, SCC
Christa Emmett
Volunteers and Project Co-ordinator, SHS
Meg Johannessen
Natural England

Nicola Davies
Natural England
Sarah Thiele
Farming in Protected Landscapes Officer

Clive Smith
Surrey Hills AONB Planning Adviser
Andre Ferreira
SCC Democratic Services
Various observers
Surrey Hills AONB Partnership
*Attended online.

1. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair introduced herself and welcomed all Board members, partnership members, officers and members of the public.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence from Board members were noted:
Catherine Sayer, Tim Bamford, Alistair Burtenshaw. 
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.

4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 7 December 2022 were approved as a correct record of the meeting; with a minor typographical amendment noted by Ruth Reed.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Three public questions had been received by the deadline and details are attached as Appendix 1 attached to the minutes.
Supplementary questions:
Question 2: In response to Jenny Desoutter on how the different workstreams on biodiversity and nature recovery could be co-ordinated, Rob Fairbanks noted that a working group could be set up to tie all the loose strands together; it was only fairly recently that more resources had been secured, specifically from Natural England, to develop the Farming in Protected Landscapes (FiPL) project. Sarah Thiele noted that one of the issues being addressed in a cluster within FiPL was to do baseline assessments with farmers (especially in the western side of the Surrey Hills AONB). Carolyn McKenzie commented that if a working group was established, it could be worth them linking up with the existing group run by the Surrey Nature Partnership on biodiversity.
6. NATURAL ENGLAND AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update on the progress made with the Boundary Extension Project since the last update at the Board meeting in December 2022.

The presentation is attached as Appendix 2 to these minutes. 
In response to Rosemary Absalom and Clive Smith that local authorities were fully aware of the proposals in the extension project and should only comment on specific areas were there were concerns, unless they had serious concerns as this could trigger a public inquiry and lengthen the process, the Chair commented that it would be desirable to avoid a public inquiry. There was an open invitation to local authorities to call on the AONB team’s expertise to explore any concerns, publicly or privately, whatever was convenient for them.
Stephen Rudd noted that there were local elections soon and that Natural England would be happy to brief any new members on the boundary review.
He provided details of the maps which showed the areas where the Surrey Hills AONB would increase, including which local authority the areas were in, and commented that the overall proposal was to increase the Surrey Hills AONB by 25%, which equated to 106km2. The Chair commented that it meant that over 30% of Surrey would be within the Surrey Hills AONB.

All the information about the process and the consultations were now public and were open for comments on the Defra website for a period of 14 weeks. Paper copies were also available at libraries, public offices, NE offices and briefings were available for all local authorities, farming and landowner organisations and other specialist stakeholder groups. Public drop-in events were also available during the consultations so that members of the public could engage.
After the consultation closed on 13 June, all the information submitted would be analysed, which would take up most of the rest of the year; after which a consultation report would be published. If necessary, further changes would then be made and where necessary, mini-consultations would be held. By the summer of 2024 a legal order would be submitted to the Secretary of State to amend the boundary, which would include another 30-day notice period. At that point the NE job would be done; it was not possible to say how the report would be received by the government and if there would be objections; a public inquiry may or may not be called.

The Chair thanked Stephen for managing the project and he in turn thanked all the NE staff and consultants who had been involved in the project thus far.
7. SURREY HILLS NATIONAL LANDSCAPE BOARD POSITION ON THE BOUNDARY EXTENSION
The Chair requested members to give their initial thoughts on the proposals; where they and the organisations they represent felt comfortable with the proposals and where they expected concerns to be raised; and if there were any plans in place to address possible issues, bearing in mind that the proposals had just been published. Going forward, members should consider how they would publicise the consultation, specifically for members of the public and to let the AONB team know if they needed any further support.
Emma Cole provided an overview of the communications plan to publicise the boundary extension project and highlighted that the project was an excellent opportunity to promote the Surrey Hills AONB as part of the wider communications and promotion strategy.

The Chair commented that it was not always easy for the wider public to engage in a government consultation, and it was therefore important to make it worth their while by hooking the boundary consultation in to more general promotion of the Surrey Hills AONB through a number of communications initiatives and also to make the consultation as engaging as possible.
Steph Fudge noted that the National Trust and its stakeholders broadly welcomed the extension proposals, although a sense check would be done of specific areas.
Rosemary Absalom noted that the boundary extensions were supported in the Reigate and Banstead area; a minor tweak would be discussed with NE through the consultation process.

Claire Malcomson noted that stakeholders in Mole Valley still had to be consulted and could have specific queries, specifically regarding areas in the green belt area which had not been included, but broadly speaking the extension proposals were supported.
Susan Parker said that Guildford in general welcomed the proposals. She was encouraged by the extent of the proposals, which were wider than initially hoped for. Support for the proposals should be encouraged as developers and others would try and chip away at the these. She commented on certain areas, such as the Wey navigations; Blackwell Farm; Ockley; and the Hatchlands area, but noted that these were minor issues and could be part of the consultation.
Stephen Rudd noted that details of all the evaluations and criteria on why an area had been included or not were in the three different consequential consultation reports.
Marisa Heath noted that recent reports highlighted the poor state of nature in general and local authorities had to understand how provision for key workers impacted on nature, specifically planning departments. She referred to a resident’s question around Tice’s meadow and why it had not been included, and asked if these concerns would be addressed. Surrey County Council and partner boroughs had put considerable effort into this area. Also, the University of Surrey had some big expansion plans, which could affect some of the designated areas. In general, if any new proposals were made, would this not pose a risk to timelines and the process going forward?

The Chair proposed that questions on any specific issues follow the consultation process, as any private conversations with NE could potentially compromise the consultation process.
Stephen Rudd commented that Tice’s Meadow should be seen in the context of the natural beauty report and the issues that affect it. It was important to see how specific areas connected with the Surrey Hills; Tice’s Meadow was disconnected from the AONB by a very busy road. Topography affects how noise spills into a landscape and by including an area such as this it could create a precedent for other areas. That did not mean that all views should not be heard.

If an area was included in an AONB, it did not preclude development. The proposed areas would only become part of the AONB once approved by the Secretary of State, although having come this far in the process, it proved that a proposed area did have the characteristics to be included. Local authorities would still maintain planning authority, but development in an AONB area would of course have to be considered in accordance with AONB objectives. In general, large developments are refused and some permitted development rights are withdrawn.

Ruth Reed noted that Dunsfold had been included, but a proposal for the development of a garden village would soon be proposed in this area. Waverley had sent an invitation to the Chair, Clive Smith and Rob Fairbanks to discuss the proposed extensions. The Chair confirmed that the AONB unit was happy to meet with local authorities to assist with the process.
Romy Gue noted that members of the NFU had not yet been consulted, but this would be done in due course.

Kristina Kenworthy noted that the CPRE in general welcomed the proposals and members would be encouraged to engage positively in the process to avoid it becoming protracted. There were one or two areas which seemed arbitrary, but she would respond to that through the consultation process.
Mike Waite noted that members of the Surrey Wildlife Trust still had to be consulted on the proposals.

Simon Whalley commented that he was really pleased with the extension of Cranleigh Water, which meant that the AONB was not two separate areas anymore; it was an important step forward for wildlife conservation.

Gordon Jackson commented that the extension project was an excellent piece of work and he fully supported it. He would raise queries around Hatchlands and Banstead Common. Stephen Rudd noted that some areas which had not been included were more finely balanced than others; these were the areas on which comments would be welcomed and more weight of evidence would be needed to make changes. 

In response to Claire Malcomson on how likely it was that the Secretary of State would not agree with the proposals, Stephen Rudd commented that he had personally never reached that state of a consultation process; the local authorities were the statutory consultees and if there were objections from a local authority, it could trigger a public inquiry. It was therefore important that local authorities were very clear in their responses whether they objected to the proposals or not. The Chair noted that there were ways of phrasing comments so that they did not constitute formal objections. The formal response from local authorities was therefore very important. She reiterated that the AONB unit was more than happy to meet with local authorities to discuss any issues.
Clive Smith asked if an objection by a local authority was raised on a specific area, if a public inquiry would then just concentrate on that objection or if it opened a wider discussion again. Stephen Rudd said that he did not know the answer to that; it would probably depend on the nature of the objection. Although there was the possibility of a local election next year, which could change the party in power, the objective was to get the process right rather than speed it up so that it could be considered by the present government. Whilst there was a risk to submit the report near the end of an administration, it is not something which could be controlled; the aim was to submit the report by the summer of 2024.   

8. SURREY HILLS NATIONAL LANDSCAPE FORWARD PLAN 2023 –2024

The Chair noted that the content of this standard item had been changed; rather than looking back at what had happened in the previous period, the idea was to set out the objectives and priorities for the year ahead. The document was a first draft and staff had been asked to engage with Board members to see where they could engage, participate and make a contribution.
Rob Fairbanks said that the Management Plan previously focused on what had been delivered and priorities set for 2020 – 2025; at the moment there was lots of work going on by Defra and NE in the background which looked at a more collective approach between National Parks and AONBs. In the meantime, the adopted management plan with its various pillars was being used, which were all outcome-driven; the key projects over the next year had been highlighted.

Planning  
Clive Smith noted the three areas of planning involvement: Influence planning policy and decisions by advising on the preparation of Local Plans and developments affecting the Surrey Hills; provide pre-application advice on major schemes; and support Natural England in the process of the AONB Boundary Review. Whilst he commented on hundreds of planning applications each year, Board members should not be afraid to contact him if they had any issues on planning applications or issues.
The importance of nature was a fairly new issue to many planning departments, but where there was scope for them to be more ‘bullish’ about this, instead of sitting on the sidelines.
Rosemary Absalom asked Clive how he would be able to cope with the expansion of the AONB, given the 21-day period for comments and the fact that he already had a such a large workload. Clive commented that whilst this was a matter of concern, he contacted relevant planning officers where he could not comment within the 21-day period for an extension; more often than not they had not looked at the application anyway as many were so far behind with their case load.
Marisa Heath suggested that shared partnerships should be explored in line with the AONB Board priorities; examples could be the work of the biodiversity working group and the nature recovery strategy whose work could be shared. It was important that resources were not duplicated, but rather shared.
The Chair commented that where priorities were listed in the plan, all activities and initiatives relating to these could also be listed.
Landscape Conservation and Enhancement
Sarah Thiele noted that the FiPL scheme had been very successful and the funding from Defra had been extended; there was a focus on wider landscape management rather than individual land holdings; advocacy with partners and landowners was being promoted to ensure they were aware of the scheme and contacting the AONB team for advice; they did not have to be in formal clusters but should work together as collaborative groups. She highlighted the fact that over 16km of new hedgerows had been planted on various landholdings.
Rob Fairbanks noted that FiPL was often used to fill in the gaps in the relationships between conservation bodies and landowners and to support the existing collaborative frameworks with water companies, National Rail, Highways, etc. 
Access, Enjoyment and Understanding

Emma Cole highlighted the communications plan for the Boundary Extension Project; the new Surrey Hills AONB website and the adoption of the National Landscapes theme. Whilst sustainable travel to the Surrey Hills was encouraged, the experience people had when they arrived in the Surrey Hills was important and a template of signage across the landscape was being rolled-out. 

Rob Fairbanks commented that the principles of equality, diversion and inclusion are embedded in many projects and collaborative work was being done with the Coalition of Disabled People and the Access for All organisation; it was hoped that additional funding would be obtained from Defra to sustain these projects. One of the issues was the small size of the AONB team to deliver, and it was therefore important to liaise with partners and pool resources; the importance of collaboration with partners could not be stressed enough.
Gordon Jackson noted that the Surrey Hills Society had been involved in 5km of the 16km hedgerows which had been planted with the help of volunteers; this was something they were keen to continue. He was however concerned about how this and the involvement in other projects could be sustained. While budgets might be doubled, the number of volunteers would not and this would have to be managed going forward. Whilst it was great that routes were promoted, actual boots on the ground to see that the routes are suitable was important. He highlighted the work being done with organisations such as Surrey Choices and Halow; one  group which deserved a special mention was the Muslim women who had been planting hedgerows; they had set themselves a target of planting 100 000 trees, which helped the Society achieve its target.
Ali Clarke provided an update of the work done by Surrey Hills Arts and highlighted the work done by the Arts Officer on the Wonder Dusk festival (formerly Harvest); applications to different bodies for additional funding; the Habitat project; and the fact that the Surrey Hills was selected as one of the regional hubs by the National Association for AONBs as part of the National Significant project bid to Arts Council England.
Growing the Surrey Hills Economy
Simon Whalley noted that the membership of Surrey Hills Enterprises (SHE) had reached 225 and it was exciting to see the interaction this generated. As an example, the hospitality sector was contacting members for services and products which could be sourced locally from the Surrey Hills. There was also considerable interest from larger companies to work with SHE to demonstrate their commitment to the environment; not greenwashing, but engaging in a constructive way as their staff were keen to do this. This provided the opportunity to recruit teams for hedge and tree planting. However, SHE was at a crossroads as the growth meant that the future structure of the organisation would have to reviewed so that members still felt actively engaged; the structure could be divided geographically or by sector. The support from Surrey County Council was encouraging in that they could introduce SHE to larger companies with which it had relationships.   
Rob Fairbanks noted that given the strong emphasis on collaboration, an away day to discuss visions, objectives and work programmes would probably be a good idea. Also, given the extension of the AONB, thought should be given on how bigger organisations (such as the London Corporation) should be engaged.

Carolyn McKenzie supported the idea of an away day between members and officers to look at collaborative working and to build on the existing relationships.

The Chair noted that the Forward Plan would be reformatted to highlight partnerships and links and to develop outcomes.
In response to Claire Malcomson that the term ‘AONB’ was not that well known to everybody, Emma Cole noted that this was an issue being reviewed by the National Association of AONBs; the term ‘National Landscapes’ was being promoted as the branding, bearing in mind that ‘AONB’ was still the statutory designation. In the coming months there would be an overhaul of AONB branding.

The Chair noted that the legal term was still ‘AONB’, especially as far as the Boundary Review was concerned, although people could be made aware of the ‘National Landscapes’ term.
9. 2023 MEETING DATES

The Board meeting dates for the rest of 2023:

7 June
13 September (moved from 6 September)

6 December.
The meeting closed at 15:57.
_____________________________________________________________
Kathy Atkinson
Independent Chair
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